Minutes

National Committee Meeting

Defend Council Housing

5th September 2009 at the Irish Centre, Birmingham

1. Welcome 
Eileen Short welcomed everyone to the meeting.  

2. Apologies

Members of the Visteon campaign were now not able to be with us and had sent apologies. Austin Mitchell MP sent apologies and a message of support.
3. Attendees at the meeting introduced themselves

4. Introduction by the Chair

The Chair outlined the general situation. We have successfully defied the idea that council housing is finished.  It is now possible to say that, as a result of our united campaign and the fact that the private housing market is falling apart in the current economic circumstances that council housing is here to stay.  Housing associations are reigning in their activities in the current property market.  This is the context in which Government launched the Review of Council Housing finance and this Review into sustainable council housing is an achievement in itself.  In the process of announcing the proposals the Government has also said it is pulling the plug on the huge subsidies which promote stock transfers. It is clear that if Government does not financially subsidise the process, then stock transfer is going to be dead.  

In England, there will be no more ALMOs and the stock transfer options programme has come to an end.  However, it is different in Wales where new stock transfers are proposed and PFI schemes funded by new money from Government are in the pipeline.  

One in 10 homes will fail to reach the Decent Homes standard by 2010 and this figure is probably higher than that if a full investigation were to be made. The Budget provided for the building of 900 new council homes with the building of an additional 3,000 new homes promised.  This is not enough though.  

It was pointed out that the list of names at the front of the House of Commons Council Housing Group Report of those MPs belonging to the Council Housing Group was incomplete; this was merely a typographical error. The Report is packed with evidence and the more we can get it out to unions, tenants associations, tenants forums, etc the better we will be able to get across our message. 

5. Report from the Campaign in Neath and Port Talbot

The meeting welcomed Huw Pudner from DCH in Neath and Port Talbot who is currently fighting to defend council housing here from privatisation.  He outlined the political background to this campaign and stressed how important it was to defend council housing here.  Campaigning got going in the Spring of this year.  He described the strength and resources of the opposition “Yes” campaign. However, the Council has made some tactical mistakes and so the “No” campaign has taken off and has gained momentum.  DCH invited the local Unison reps to support them, and there has been some equivocal support from the local Neath and Port Talbot Unison Branch but the Regional Unison office has been supportive and has paid for the printing of leaflets.  Huw Pudner praised the marvellous help they had received from the national DCH office.  The “Yes” campaign has postponed the ballot once already to January of next year and again now to the Spring of next year.  Huw then gave an outline of what is happening in other areas of Wales, for example, in Flintshire, where there is an early suggestion of transfer of council housing.  A ballot has been postponed to next year.  Also, the Vale of Glamorgan is in the early stages of transfer but Unison will be opposing it.  There was no campaign to defend council housing in Merthyr and only a limited one in Gwent.  The vote in Merthyr was lost by 14 votes.  

In the discussion that followed it was stressed that we should produce a broadsheet specifically for Wales.  As a campaign we need to demand that tenants across the UK are treated equally and that what we demand for tenants in England should be on the table for tenants in Scotland and Wales and that we need to work out how to achieve what we are calling for.

There then followed a discussion about the challenges which “No” campaigns face and how to counter the negative arguments.
Eileen summed up the discussion by saying that we need to keep our eye on the big ball.  Whether or not you have an ALMO the implications of the Review proposals mean the focus will be on day-to-day financing protocols and these proposals, in effect, bring ALMO tenants back into the council housing family.  We must recognise that the scale of local campaigning has meant that government has been forced to put money on the table; in other words, there is a link between local campaigning and national policy and that all of us in this room have the expertise and experience to talk through how to build or develop campaigns.  

6. Consultation on Review

A document outlining draft proposals for Defend Council Housing’s response to the Government Review of Council Housing Finance was circulated.  It was explained that the meeting was a chance to debate whether or not we are happy with the broad principles outlined in these draft proposals.  

Lesley gave an outline of the proposals contained in the Review of Council Housing Finance.  The Review proposes some positive changes to council house financing. However, the proposal to break up the national Housing Revenue Account by introducing self-financing for individual councils contains risks for tenants.  

She felt this is the Government opening offer and we have to fight now to get more from them.  Councils need to tell Government:

· how much they really need;

· how much they would have under new system and 

· is it enough?

Finally, Lesley outlined a suggested response.  We want the allowances to be funded at the level of need; capital funding should be guaranteed in some way and we need to know how the money is going to be distributed, ie, who is going to get what.  If the Government is genuinely concerned to fund council housing at the level of need, why not write off the debt?  The Government proposals contained in this Review suggest, however, that they could be planning to increase the total debt of £18 billion under the self-financing proposals.  We say that no council should be left with any unsustainable debt.  If we have to accept some level of debt, it must equitable and redistributed on fair and just terms. A reformed national system would be best but if self-financing has both safeguards and guarantees, so that tenants will be protected and the threat of privatisation is removed, then it might be acceptable. 

Lesley opened up the meeting to discussion.  There was a lively discussion focusing on our response to the review. Considerable concern was expressed at the implications of breaking up of the HRA; this could lead to the further atomisation of council housing and leave some councils vulnerable to financial difficulty making it easier for private developers to step in and take over land and stock.  It was important that council housing is thought of as a nationally secured institution in the way that the NHS is.  It was stressed that we are in a strong position to reiterate our demands at this point in time and that we must remember we have forced them into making this offer.  It was felt that the national HRA is the best way forward and we would not accept any self-financing proposals without guarantees and which left tenants vulnerable. The unions have not yet responded to the Review.  We need to build and maintain unity with housing workers at both local and national levels in our response to this Review. The issue of historic debt was of central importance in the discussion. 

Lesley summed up the discussion by saying a clear consensus had arisen in the meeting to modify the proposals in the draft Outline of Response that had been circulated: recognising that this Review of Council Housing represents a victory for the campaign and that we have every reason to be rightly proud of what we have achieved; however, that the settlement on offer is not equivalent to the terms offered with stock transfer; that we need to ensure ring fencing of tenants rents needs to be on the agenda and that money should be put up front as a guarantee of good will; additionally, we will not accept self-financing if it means new risks for tenants and would prefer a new national system instead.  The following demands were put to the vote and agreed by the meeting:

· That allowances are made at the level of need to ensure every council home and estate is improved and permanently maintained at a decent standard.

· That there should be guaranteed capital funding for the backlog of repairs and improvement.

· That some money is made available by Government this Autumn in order to show good faith.  

· That we want all historic debt written off 

· That a mass programme of first class house building is instituted.

· That guarantees will be in place with any self-financing proposal.

· A moratorium on any further privatisation or sell off of council housing or land or assets. 

It was stressed that it is essential we argue for these demands locally. In response to a point made about the role of those who have used their right to buy option, we must remember that they are a significant voice inside the tenants movement and it is important tenants and leaseholders work together; we don’t want to split the movement along these lines.  

7. MPs Report – Distribution

This Report is a useful addition to the evidence for our case.  Ten thousand copies have been printed.  Those at the meeting were urged to take them away and distribute them amongst housing activists and councillors. The response to the Review of Council Housing must be made by October 27th so it was important that your council had a chance to look at it before that date.

8. What we can do Locally

There was a round up of what is being done and what is planned locally:  High Wycombe, Stockton, Oldham, and Kensington and Chelsea are facing privatisation issues.

It was reported from Sheffield that they were planning a meeting next week in order to open up the debate around the Review. 

Eileen is going to speak to tenants in Easington at a half-day event with local unions, Labour Party and tenants.  

DCH Harlow reported that they were planning a public meeting with their local MP regarding rents.  They were planning a further meeting on 21st September to discuss the break up of the national HRA.  

From Camden, it was reported that they had set up a meeting with Heather Wakefield from Unison and Frank Dobson, the local MP, regarding Camden Council’s recent spate of sell offs.  

In Lambeth tenants are concerned the ALMO has failed to secure funding for its Decent Homes programme.  They are discussing a possible lobby of the Mayor later in the autumn in a bid to get the money.

It was reported from Tower Hamlets that, although many new homes may have been built, they were unaffordable.  The council in a U turn are now asking the private sector to help them out and they have allocated £13m to Robin Hood Gardens. 

From South London new details for community areas on the Aylesbury and Clapham Park Estates have been announced.  The Heygate and Elephant and Castle Estates have both been emptied and are now boarded up.  It is estimated that it will take 20 years to complete work on the Aylesbury. It has taken three years to come up with a procurement process for 2,700 units.  This project will mean 4,700 fewer flats.  They are planning a new generation of tower blocks.  There is some dismay as there was a 72% no vote on the Aylesbury against stock transfer, but the council just took no notice of this. 
A tenant from Merseyside reported that there are no longer any tenants organisations on Merseyside. The tenants movement had been destroyed by stock transfer.  The new organisation, National Tenants Voice (NTV) is mainly for housing association tenants but will be, in future, a forum for council tenants too.

In Cornwall it was reported that the tenants forum will be asking the council to meet with them to discuss the Review.  They felt it was important to tell tenants what is going on and part of the housing budget is set aside for the purposes of informing tenants.  

9. Events where we need to be a presence and where help is needed.

The TUC Conference takes place from 14-17th September in Liverpool.  DCH is planning a fringe meeting at 5.30 pm on Wednesday, 16th September in the BT Centre.  We need to be able to leaflet on the Tuesday and on the day itself.  

The Labour Party Conference takes place in Brighton at the end of September and a big protest is planned for 27th September.  We could accomplish some mass leafleting on that day.  There will be a fringe meeting at The Globe Pub, Middle Street at 5.30 pm on 28th September.  It was reported that the Camden Federation has backed the Demo on the 27th.

There will be a parliamentary launch of the MPs Report in the second or third week of October - before the 27th October deadline for responding to the Review of Council Housing.  We need to have a big tenant role in this launch.

Unison Housing is planning a seminar on 26th November.

The Leeds Tenants Federation is holding an event on 17th October.  DCH have been invited to have a stall at this event.

10. AOB

There was some discussion about the new organisation for tenants, National Tenant Voice.  It seems it is being organised by management specialists, Hays.  Broadly, DCH’s position is that it is an unaccountable set up.  Tenants are not elected and are therefore not accountable.  It was agreed we should see what happens; if it is to be properly formed and to be opposed to privatisation, etc then we might want to work with it.

Frank Chance from Birmingham reported that Dave Anderson from Coventry wants to be re-admitted to the National Committee.  Elections to the National Committee can only take place at Conference; he was urged to attend the next Conference where this request can be addressed.

Finally a book, Where the Other Half Lives by Sarah Glynn has recently been published by Pluto Press.  It puts the case for those whose voices have not been heard.  
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